

# **Disability & Society**



ISSN: 0968-7599 (Print) 1360-0508 (Online) Journal homepage: https://www.tandfonline.com/loi/cdso20

# Disability and sex work: developing affinities through decriminalization

Kelly Fritsch, Robert Heynen, Amy Nicole Ross & Emily van der Meulen

**To cite this article:** Kelly Fritsch, Robert Heynen, Amy Nicole Ross & Emily van der Meulen (2016) Disability and sex work: developing affinities through decriminalization, Disability & Society, 31:1, 84-99, DOI: 10.1080/09687599.2016.1139488

To link to this article: <a href="https://doi.org/10.1080/09687599.2016.1139488">https://doi.org/10.1080/09687599.2016.1139488</a>

	Published online: 12 Feb 2016.
	Submit your article to this journal 🗗
ılıl	Article views: 2462
CrossMark	View Crossmark data 🗗
2	Citing articles: 7 View citing articles 🗷



# Disability and sex work: developing affinities through decriminalization

Kelly Fritscha, Robert Heynenb, Amy Nicole Rossc and Emily van der Meulend

<sup>a</sup>Women and Gender Studies Institute, University of Toronto, Toronto, ON, Canada; <sup>b</sup>Department of Communication Studies, York University, Toronto, ON, Canada; Policy Studies Program, Ryerson University, Toronto, ON, Canada; dDepartment of Criminology, Ryerson University, Toronto, ON, Canada

#### **ABSTRACT**

This article argues that strong policy frameworks are required to support the health and well-being of sex workers, disabled people, and disabled sex workers. Through an examination of the context of sex work in Canada, we articulate the flaws of sex work criminalization and the persistent barriers that criminalization creates. Our analysis of the intersection of disabled sexuality and access to sexual services identifies how the sex industry can aid in the flourishing of the erotic lives of disabled people. The article culminates in a discussion of the benefits of sex work decriminalization for sex workers, disabled people, and disabled sex workers.

#### **ARTICLE HISTORY**

Received 6 September 2014 Accepted 5 January 2016

#### **KEYWORDS**

Decriminalization; sexuality; sex work; commercial sex; facilitation; sexual surrogacy

#### Points of interest

- While disabled people face innumerable barriers to sexual expression and fulfilment within ableist culture, disabled people also face substantial barriers as clients trying to access sex, sexual services, and supports.
- Research has shown that the criminalization of clients is a barrier to disabled peoples' erotic lives because the sex industry can provide a valuable avenue for sexual fulfilment.
- Sex work should be recognized as an important avenue of sexual fulfilment, and through decriminalization and conceptualization of sex work as labour the myriad ways in which disability and sex work intersect can be more fully explored - not only for disabled people accessing sexual services, but also for disabled sex workers.
- Research and political organizing connecting sex workers' and disabled peoples' rights remain relatively limited, but they are growing.

#### Introduction

Despite an extensive and growing body of literature that charts the relations between disability and sexuality - which includes reference to disabled peoples' buying of sexual services – there is a persistent global lack of substantive policy and legal frameworks to directly facilitate and enhance the erotic lives of disabled people (Kulick and Rydström 2015; Shuttleworth and Mona 2002). Consistent within this literature is the acknowledgement that disabled people face both innumerable barriers to sexual expression and fulfilment within ableist culture as well as substantial barriers as clients trying to access sexual services and supports (Bahner 2015; Finger 1992; Sanders 2007; Shakespeare 2000; Shakespeare, Gillespie-Sells, and Davies 1996; Shuttleworth and Sanders 2010; Waxman and Finger 1989). Some researchers have stressed that the criminalization of various aspects of the sex industry – in particular the criminalization of sex workers' clients – forms an especially problematic barrier to disabled peoples' sexual freedoms as the sex industry can provide a valuable avenue for sexual fulfilment (Liddiard 2014: Sanders 2006: Wotton and Isbister 2010). Likewise, we argue that sex work should be recognized as an important avenue to fulfil the erotic lives of disabled people, and that through the decriminalization of sex work the myriad ways in which disability and sexual labour intersect can be more fully explored, facilitated, and supported. This is especially the case for disabled people accessing sexual services, but also for disabled sex workers.

Building on Russell Shuttleworth and Linda Mona's (2002) call to examine the policy changes required to enable disabled peoples' access to meaningful erotic lives, this article develops an analysis of the intersections and mutual implications of disability and sex work so as to develop joint alliances and affinities for political, legal, and policy reform. These are timely issues especially as sex work has moved to the forefront of the legislative agenda in many countries, most notably in Canada where, in December 2013, the Supreme Court struck down key anti-prostitution provisions of the Criminal Code as unconstitutional. Instead of letting the laws lapse and de facto decriminalizing sex work, as Canadian sex workers, rights activists, and academics suggested (Gender and Sexual Health Initiative 2014; van der Meulen et al. 2014; Shannon, Bruckert, and Shaver 2014), the Conservative-led government introduced and quickly passed new legislation that criminalizes people who purchase sexual services. We thus begin with an examination of the Canadian context as a way to frame the issues at stake and develop a critique of the persistent barriers that are created through the criminalization of sex work generally, and of sex workers' clients specifically. Next, we explore the intersection of disabled sexuality and access to sexual services, paying particular attention to how the sex industry can facilitate the erotic lives of disabled people. Finally, we discuss how our re-thinking of the relationship between disability and sex work supports not only a decriminalization politic, but also importantly opens up new conceptual, political, and activist perspectives and affinities. While we recognize that much more research needs to be done with disabled people as clients and as sex workers, we argue that relevant policies are required to support the health and well-being of sex workers and disabled people, as well as disabled sex workers.

### Criminalization, clients, and sex workers

Criminal justice responses to sex work have tended to criminalize the various transactions around the selling of sex, the purchase of sex, and the third-party management and facilitation of such commercial exchanges. Increasingly, there have been changes to the ways in which criminalization occurs, especially in North America and Europe, as governments are shifting focus and increasingly penalizing and attempting to prohibit the purchase of sexual services, while purporting to alleviate the legal barriers against selling. The European Union Parliament, for example, passed a motion in 2014 supporting criminalizing the clients of sex workers, suggesting that such an approach reduces demand for prostitution, fights trafficking and sexual exploitation, offers 'exit' strategies to women, and combats violence against women (Sinha 2014; see also Ekberg 2004; Smith 2014a). Also known as 'prohibitionism', 'abolitionism', 'asymmetrical criminalization', and 'end demand' approaches, this criminalization policy framework is thought to have growing appeal 'because it appears to leave marginalized women alone while taking aim at their clients ... (Hughes, MacDonnell, and Pearlston 2014, n.p.). Advocates believe it is a positive step towards abolishing prostitution as a whole, suggesting that '... prostitutes themselves should not be criminalized, but given support to help them exit... Criminal laws and enforcement should instead target pimps, traffickers, and johns with enhanced penalties – they are the perpetrators responsible for the harms of prostitution' (Perrin 2014, 2). As we argue in the following, however, this contention is false, with both empirical evidence and lived experience demonstrating clearly that the criminalization of either selling or buying of sex has dire consequences for sex workers, with the 'harms of prostitution' not intrinsic to the sex trade but largely stemming from criminalization itself (Allinott et al. 2004; Betteridge 2005; Childs et al. 2006; Gender and Sexual Health Initiative 2014; van der Meulen 2010). In a range of ways, these consequences also have particularly negative implications for disabled people, including both disabled sex workers and disabled clients who are placed at increased risk in the new legislative context.

Various configurations of the end demand approach underlie the regulatory model in Sweden (Ekberg 2004; Perrin 2014; Smith 2014a, 2014b; Swedish Institute 2010), Finland, and Norway (Bucken-Knapp and Schaffer 2010), and have been proposed in France (MacPartland 2014; Willsher 2013). Perhaps the most interesting case, however, is Canada, which recently passed legislation criminalizing the purchase of sexual services. Especially notable here is that this legislation was prompted by a 2013 Supreme Court ruling which deemed that the primary anti-prostitution provisions of the Criminal Code contravened sex workers' constitutional rights to life, liberty, and security of person (Canada (Attorney General) v. Bedford 2013). Until that point, the Criminal Code had included provisions that criminalized working, keeping, or being found in a common bawdy-house (1985, section 210), transporting someone to a bawdy-house (1985, section 211), living on the avails of another person's prostitution earnings (1985, section 212j), and public communication for the purpose of selling or purchasing sexual services (1985, section 213).

The Supreme Court of Canada's decision came after decades of research and advocacy by sex workers and their allies to highlight the harms caused by the Criminal Code, including to sex workers' labour, health, and human rights. This was a particularly significant ruling in that it codified recognition of the severe harms that resulted from criminalization. In response to the ruling, Peter MacKay, then Minister of Justice and Attorney General of Canada, consistent with the then Canadian federal Conservative government's 'tough on crime' and 'law and order' agenda, 1 publicly and routinely suggested that decriminalization was not an option. He claimed wide public and popular support for criminalization, citing two opinion polls that the government itself had commissioned. In fact, neither poll showed more than a slight majority in favour of criminalizing the purchase of sexual services; this despite the evident methodological flaws of the polls, in particular one that garnered responses online (Boutilier and MacCharles 2014; Department of Justice Canada 2014; Stone 2014). Also, the government was simultaneously engaging in a high-profile public relations campaign promoting prohibitions on the purchase of sexual services. The timing of the two opinion polls coincided with the release of then Conservative Member of Parliament Joy Smith's (2014a) anti-prostitution report 'The Tipping Point', which advocated for the criminalization of clients (Ivison 2014a). Smith and other members of the Conservative Party of Canada share the position that prostitution is inherently harmful and that sex work exemplifies violence against women (see Perrin 2010; Smith 2014a, 2014b).

Within a year of the groundbreaking 2013 Supreme Court ruling, the Conservative majority government introduced and passed The Protection of Communities and Exploited Persons Act (Bill C-36 2014), which, while building on an end demand framework, advanced a so-called 'made in Canada approach' that positions the clients of sex workers as exploiters and sex workers as victims (Mas 2014; Smith 2014a, 2014b), but in practice retains criminalization of aspects of selling sex as well. Opposition to the new legislation came from a diverse range of perspectives, and often focused on the fact that it denies the possibility that sex workers can and do possess agency, exercise consent, and engage in informed decision-making (Canadian HIV/AIDS Legal Network 2014; Gender, Violence and Health 2014; POWER 2014). Many argued that the new laws will continue to exacerbate harm to sex workers and that the legislation undermines the spirit of the Supreme Court's ruling (Canadian Bar Association 2014; Human Rights Watch 2014; Pivot Legal Society and Downtown Eastside Sex Workers United Against Violence 2014). Also, numerous articles and editorials in mainstream and alternative media outlets rejected the government's willingness, not for the first time, to put ideology ahead of informed policy (Den Tandt 2014; Flanagan 2014; Ivison 2014b; van der Meulen et al. 2014; Urback 2014).

The Conservative government's rejection of evidence-based approaches reflects a much broader tendency evident in most arguments supporting criminalization. As policy theorists have argued, evidence-based approaches to policy development reinforce neutrality, which guides decision-makers toward improved outcomes (Townsend and Kunimoto 2009), and evidence-based inquiry is central to democracy (Galloway 2014; Linnitt 2013). This has particular relevance when questions of disability are introduced, especially given disabled peoples' long experience of the dangers of non-evidence-based policy approaches. Indeed, in Canada some organizations have noted the danger that criminalization could have for disabled clients, although responses have been mixed. The DisAbled Women's Network/Reseau d'action des femmes handicapées (DAWN-RAFH), for example, demonstrated the difficulties many had in formulating a response to the Supreme Court decision and its implications for disabled people. Drawing on a troubling contrast between 'healthy, normal sexual activity' and sex work, a DAWN-RAFH (2014) press release warned that 'there is no data to support [disabled clients hiring sex workers] as a reason for the legalization of prostitution. However, the press release also acknowledged the role that sex workers play for some disabled clients, argued for a harm reductionist approach to sex work and sex worker rights, and, crucially, also noted that sex workers themselves can be disabled, a point that we take up later. In this sense, then, DAWN-RAFH proposes important and often unrecognized links between sex work and disability politics, even while they also seem to support a troubling legislative response to sex work.

Notwithstanding the DAWN-RAFH press release, disabled people - both as sex workers and clients - were largely absent in the coverage and commentary surrounding both the Supreme Court of Canada ruling and the subsequent introduction of *The Protection of* Communities and Exploited Persons Act (Bill C-36 2014). This lack of attention is evident in end

demand approaches, where arguments rely on a stigmatizing conception of the client as always already exploiter, which has been contradicted by Canadian research and publications (Atchison 2010; Brown 2011; Khan 2015; Lowman and Atchison 2006). What studies have found is that clients tend in many respects to reflect the profile of the population at large, and in a significant number of cases they themselves report instances of victimization that are enabled by the criminalized and stigmatized nature of the purchase of sex.

What tended to be more present in media coverage at the time was a focus on 'pimps' and 'traffickers' to bolster support for asymmetrical criminalization. MP Joy Smith's (2014a) 'The Tipping Point' provided but one example of the ways in which some commentators argued that sex work and trafficking are inextricably linked, thus suggesting that the same or similar criminal justice sanctions should be applied to both. While a detailed analysis of the realities and mythologies of pimping/trafficking is beyond the scope of this article, our critique of the end demand model suggests that this conflation is both politically and empirically flawed. Research with sex workers in Canada has revealed that discourses of pimping and trafficking include deeply ingrained and often deeply racist stereotypes and generalizations about third parties in the sex industry, and that the criminalization of such parties also has direct adverse consequences on the very sex workers the laws purport to protect (Bruckert and Law 2013; Currie and Gillies 2006; Gillies 2013; van der Meulen 2010). As Morgane Merteuil (2015) argues, criminalization emerges within the context of 'the dynamics of capitalism, patriarchy and racism that structure our society, dynamics that inform in turn both the labouring conditions of sex workers and the discourses and conceptualizations that surround sex work.

# Accessing sex and facilitating sexual access

For disabled people, the shift away from an evidence-based approach in the Canadian context hits close to home. Despite claiming to operate in support of 'victimized' sex workers, the criminalization of clients employs many older stigmatizing conceptions of sex workers and the sex industry. It is here that some of the most significant potential connections between disability and sex work are evident. These links are most direct if we consider longer histories. In late-nineteenth-century and early-twentieth-century social hygiene and eugenics movements, for example, both prostitutes and disabled people were seen as key threats to social and racial 'health' (Heynen 2015). Whether defined in terms of the spread of disease or of genetic degeneration, these eugenic conceptions enabled state regulation of and violence towards disabled and sex working bodies. As studies have shown, eugenic legacies continue to remain operative in many respects, in relation to both sex work and disability (Shildrick 2007). These intimately shared histories of stigmatization, the repressive and non-evidence-based policies that have resulted, and the resistance movements of sex workers and disabled people that have risen in response provide the basis for understanding and building on the potential linkages between sex work and disability.

In relation to sexuality, stigmatization has worked in different ways for sex workers and disabled people, with sex workers portrayed most often as hyper-sexualized and disabled people as asexual. Yet these divergent narratives come together in an interesting way when we look at the role of sex work in relation to disabled sexuality. Disabled people are typically cast by ableist culture as asexual, lacking sexual feelings and desires, or as sexually inadequate (Morris 1989; Shakespeare, Gillespie-Sells, and Davies 1996; Shuttleworth and Mona 2002; Rembis 2009). This is because the sexual practices of disabled people are often at odds with ableist and heteronormative approaches that position sex as only 'penetrative, spontaneous, and physical – which requires fully-functioning, independent, [and] mobile' embodiment (Liddiard 2013, 18). The ableist and heteronormative practices of 'normate sex' (Wilkerson 2011) often result in the loss or absence of a sexual gaze directed at disabled people (Clare 1999), marking sexuality as a significant site of disabled peoples' oppression and pain (Finger 1992).3

While disabled people are frequently denied their sexuality (Shakespeare 1999; Shakespeare, Gillespie-Sells, and Davies 1996; Tepper 2000; Waxman 1994), Robert McRuer and Anna Mollow (2012, 32) – building on decades of disability activism and scholarship – suggest that disability 'has the potential to transform sex, creating confusions about "what and who is sexy" and "what counts as sex". Indeed, disabled people have a long and rich history contesting 'normate sex'. Key to these contestations has been the assertion that disabled people are both 'desiring subjects and objects of desire' (McRuer and Mollow 2012, 1), so as to overcome the social, cultural, and political ways in which disabled people are repeatedly infantilized, de-sexualized, and de-eroticized. Such assertions are evident in the work of disability activists and scholars such as Mary Frances Platt (1996), Alexa Schriempf (2001), Loree Erickson (2007), the late Chris Bell (2012), Leroy Moore (2014), and many others. For some disabled people, finding comfortable methods to achieve sexual gratification can take time, effort, and support from others (Fritsch 2010; Kulick and Rydström 2015). Lack of tailored sex education, navigation of complex health care systems, and inadequate specialized health care practitioners all create additional barriers for disabled people to be situated (by themselves and others) as sexual subjects (Liddiard 2013). Two ways in which disabled people facing such constraints can receive support for, and fulfilment of, a diversity of sexual desires are through sexual surrogacy and sex work.

Sexual surrogacy was first advanced by sex therapists Masters and Johnson in the 1970s to provide assistance with physical and emotional intimacy (Rosenbaum, Aloni, and Heruti 2013). Surrogates are intimacy coaches that work individually with clients to overcome obstacles in their sex lives. Sexual surrogates have recently received mainstream attention through the popularity of the Hollywood film The Sessions (2012), in which Mark O'Brien (played by John Hawkes), who as a child was paralysed by polio, hires a sex surrogate (played by Helen Hunt) to help him lose his virginity. The film was acclaimed for sharing O'Brien's (1990) life story, and, as Shuttleworth (2014, 80) affirms, 'the proliferation of local and transnational media representation of the sexual lives of disabled people and importantly less stereotypical images certainly counters the long-standing cultural perception of their asexuality'. In practice, sex surrogacy was institutionalized in the Netherlands following a 2001 court challenge that led the state to fund surrogates for some disabled people (McRuer 2010). Similarly, Denmark has also taken a leading role in developing legal and policy frameworks to support the facilitation of the erotic lives of disabled people through sex surrogates, as noted in detail by Don Kulick and Jens Rydström (2015).

Accessing sex through the use of a sex worker who provides specialized services to disabled clients is another way in which disabled (and non-disabled) people can affirm and express their sexuality. While research in this area is sparse, accounts such as those found in the documentary Scarlet Road: A Sex Worker's Journey (2011) have begun to examine sex worker/disabled client relationships, and can help us think through the potentials of such experiences. Scarlet Road is an independent film that profiles Rachel Wotton, a sex worker based in New South Wales, Australia. Wotton's belief that human touch and sexual intimacy are essential is the basis for her support of both sex worker rights and disability rights. She specializes in working with clients with disabilities and developed a non-profit organization called Touching Base, 4 which fosters collaboration between clients with disabilities, sex workers, and support services (Wotten and Isbister 2010). Since 2000, Touching Base has acted as a conduit providing resources for disabled people to access sex workers as well as to train and provide information to sex workers who want to provide services to disabled clientele. It is crucial to note here that sex work in New South Wales has been decriminalized for decades, suggesting that such a context enables this work to be performed and discussed in open and productive ways.<sup>5</sup>

For many disabled people, especially those living in group homes, those who have very limited physical mobility, or those with significant intellectual disabilities, accessing their sexuality can require a diverse range of outlets and supports; sexual surrogacy and sex work are but two examples. In debates over the decriminalization of sex work, therefore, the impacts on disabled people as clients are generally the focus. 6 However, disabled people are not only expressing their sexuality through the use of sex surrogates or as clients of sex workers, but also through labouring as sex workers themselves. There has been relatively little research in this area, in part due to the stigmatization of sex work itself, but there are examples and resources on which we can draw to begin this discussion.

One such example is that of Canadian dominatrix Alissa Afonina, who argues, 'as a disabled woman, sex work is a viable option ... I needed a lot of money fast because I needed to cover bills and I can't realistically work for eight hours' (Simon 2015, n.p.; see also Merlan 2015). For her, the sex industry has provided the necessary means of support, and while engaging in sex work might not be possible or desirable for others, those who do perform this type of labour should not face criminal sanctions. Determining the extent of the involvement of disabled people in the sex industry more broadly will require extensive new research. Some speculate that 'a higher than average number of sex workers are also women with disabilities, many of whom may not self-identify' (DAWN-RAFH 2014). Disability in this respect can take many forms, whether by way of pre-existing impairments or impairments that resulted from the conditions in which sex workers labour. In the latter instance, workplace violence, occupational hazards, and some sexual and other practices can increase the possibility of a variety of impairments or chronic illnesses. HIV/AIDS, for example, is often identified as an 'episodic disability' (Hanass-Hancock and Nixon 2009; O'Brien et al. 2008), and is the condition most often cited as affecting sex workers globally.<sup>7</sup>

While it is important to remain attentive to stigmatizing language and policy, it is also crucial to note the extent to which HIV rates, levels of violence, and other disabling workplace conditions are in fact fostered by the criminalization of sex work. Given that sex workers are predominantly women, they are disproportionately impacted by these conditions. Here we can clearly see the extent to which stigmatization and a refusal of evidence-based approaches provides a context within which both sex work and disability are configured as threatening in mutually reinforcing ways. Criminalization plays a key role here, as noted in the internationally acclaimed medical journal The Lancet, which dedicated a 2014 issue to insights into the 'complex issues faced by sex workers worldwide', and calls for the 'decriminalization of sex work, in the global effort to tackle the HIV/AIDS epidemic.' UNAIDS, the Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS, has likewise identified strong evidence that criminalization 'increases vulnerability to HIV and other sexually transmitted infections' and

'stigma and discrimination, violence and punitive legal and social environments are key determinants' of HIV vulnerability (UNAIDS 2014, 193). Further, studies show that punitive criminal justice environments 'limit the availability, access, and uptake of HIV prevention, treatment, care and support for sex workers and their clients' (UNAIDS 2014, 189). Thus, while disabled and non-disabled sex workers have a human right to health and sexual pleasure, this becomes jeopardized through the criminalization of sexual services (Chu and Healy 2014; Liddiard 2014).

When accessing sexual services is a crime, sex worker autonomy and agency is rarely considered. This again provides an important point of contact with disability politics, as disabled people have similarly struggled to be recognized as having agency and autonomy. What was so significant about the Supreme Court of Canada's decision to remove the criminal laws that prohibit adult, consensual sex work is that it drew precisely on evidence-based approaches in understanding the causes of dangers within the sex industry. The decriminalization of sex work can change the existing adversarial relationship that sex workers have with police and can improve their ability to access social health and legal protections (Gender and Sexual Health Initiative 2014). Municipal business regulations and standards for public behaviour still apply (van der Meulen and Valverde 2013), and the Criminal Code would still contain a plethora of sections that criminalize violence, assault, abduction, extortion, and more. However, in the Canadian case and globally, ideologically-driven approaches that advocate criminalization continue to be implemented despite the clear evidence showing that pushing sex work underground creates the unsafe environments that those very laws claim to be addressing (Hughes, MacDonnell, and Pearlston 2014; Jordan 2005). The dangers associated with the criminalization of clients are overwhelmingly reflected in international calls to decriminalize sex work (UNAIDS 2014).

# Supporting sex worker's rights and disability rights

Research and political organizing connecting sex workers' and disabled peoples' rights remain relatively limited. However, research and political organizing are growing, especially in New Zealand and parts of Australia where sex work has been decriminalized. In these contexts, policies have been developed on the principle of harm reduction, and, perhaps most importantly, sex workers have been involved in the policy reform process (Barnett 2000; New Zealand Government 2004, 2008; Weitzer 2009). The issues at stake here are very familiar to disability activists, who are also faced with the legacies of stigma, the refusal of evidence-based approaches, and their own exclusion from decision-making around issues that affect them. There is thus a natural political affinity between sex worker and disability rights movements that is cemented by the more concrete ways in which, as we already discussed, the two are interconnected.

Kristy Liddiard (2014) and others have documented many of the international campaigns and organizations committed to disabled people's access to sexual expression, including campaigns supporting rights-based claims to sexual citizenship and organizations like the aforementioned Touching Base (Australia), as well as TLC Trust (United Kingdom), Para Doxies (United Kingdom), Kassandra (Germany), Equitable and Accessible Sexual Expression (EASE, Canada), and Sensual Solutions (Canada). While the Canadian government has implemented heightened criminalization of clients, the important work of organizations like EASE and Sensual Solutions brings to light the harmful consequences of such criminal sanctions on

access to sexual services. The 'safe exploration and expression of sexuality and other intimate connections' for disabled people<sup>8</sup> and connecting clients with disabilities to 'intimacy coaches' (Lazatin 2014)<sup>9</sup> can certainly aid in the erotic lives of disabled people, yet those who access such services need to consider the potential legal ramifications that are, once again, denying and restraining disabled sexuality.

Many of the challenges to the erasure of disabled peoples' sexuality have come through an engagement with and within the diversity of the sex industry. This is especially visible with crip porn. The work of Loree Erickson, 10, in addition to the short film Krutch (2013) 11 provide two important examples in this respect. Each engages the audience in poignant dialogue about perceptions of sex, disability, and gender. These works have also opened up broader connections with sex work politics more broadly, bringing recognition of the importance of disability into those movements at the same time. Both Krutch, for example, and Erickson's film Want screened at the Feminist Porn Awards in Toronto, Canada, a venue that has proven receptive to disability-themed work. The Awards celebrate critical work in the sex industry more broadly, providing a venue where diverse forms of sexual expression move to centre-stage.

The potential coalitions in these areas are profoundly important as they work to valorize and legitimize a range of forms of marginalized, stigmatized, and erased sexuality. This is but one step towards a broader recognition that both sex workers and disabled people are agentic subjects, capable of informed decision-making about their sexual needs and desires as well as over the ways in which they might use their bodies for pleasure and labour; this includes disabled people who are themselves sex workers. This position stands in stark contrast to the underlying ideology of policy approaches that criminalize the purchase of sexual services. The end demand framework conforms to an assumption that all sex workers are victims and all clients are exploiters, which not only negates the diversity of people who provide commercial sexual services, including many male and trans\* sex workers (Fletcher 2013; Namaste 2000; Redwood 2013; Walby 2012), but also that some women (both disabled and not) likewise want to and do seek sexual services (Kulick and Rydström 2015; Nightingale 2012; Pauley 2015; also see Scarlet Road 2011). It also ignores the fact that sex workers have a wide variety of experiences, backgrounds, and motivations for engaging in the industry. As Johannes Eriksson – sex worker activist and member of Swedish sex worker's rights organization ROSEA – argues, approaches that criminalize clients are 'not very concerned with sex workers as human beings, but more with abolishing prostitution as an idea' (Eriksson 2005, n.p.; original emphasis). As we have shown, this is especially dangerous in relation to disabled people and sexuality.

#### **Conclusion**

Sex workers and disabled people share bonds of solidarity that can and should be further developed. Despite empirical data and lived experience that recounts the harms caused (Cederberg 2004; Eriksson 2005; Levy and Jakobsson 2014; Ostergren 2004; Sambo 2001), there is a growing trend among governments toward criminalizing the clients of sex workers. End demand frameworks and its variations, including that recently adopted in Canada, have attempted to unsuccessfully control and eradicate the sex industry (Government of Norway 2004; Kulick 2005), and they fail to acknowledge the diversity among sex workers and clients: female, male, trans\*, queer, disabled, and more. Canada's paternalistic policy development

and implementation processes do not uphold the human rights of sex workers and disabled people, and instead continue to reinforce the stigma, discrimination, and harm caused by the previous anti-prostitution laws (Gender and Sexual Health Initiative 2014; Shannon, Bruckert, and Shaver 2014). As has been demonstrated by an overwhelming majority of research, decriminalization can lead to opportunities for creating supportive environments to improve the rights, health, and safety of sex workers and their clients of all abilities (Abel, Fitzgerald, and Brunton 2009; The Lancet 2014). Decriminalization also allows for the recognition that sex work is indeed a form of labour, which provides the framework for, for example, the formulation of meaningful policies that could enable access to sexual services akin to accessing attendant care for disabled people (Kulick and Rydström 2015). Additionally, disabled sex workers would be able to access a whole host of health and disability benefits without discrimination, and would be able to access safer work environments. While we recognize that much more research needs to be done with disabled people as clients and as sex workers, we believe that relevant policies must be developed globally to support the health and well-being of sex workers and disabled people, as well as disabled sex workers.

#### **Notes**

- 1. The Canadian' law and order' agenda has included, among other things, an increase in mandatory minimum sentences for drug crimes (Blanchfield 2014), the elimination of pardons for some people (Bronskill and Cheadle 2013), and stiffer penalties for young offenders (Jaffer 2012).
- 2. The reference to 'legalization' demonstrates some of the confusion so often present in debates over sex work. Legalization, which is the model adopted in places like the Netherlands and Nevada, generally involves extensive sex-work specific regulations that can often be highly stigmatizing and harmful to sex workers. Decriminalization, which is the position argued for by sex workers themselves, would remove criminal sanctions and allow sex work to be governed by labour, health, and other polices that regulate other industries and other forms of labour (van der Meulen, Durisin, and Love 2013).
- 3. This sentiment is echoed across the literature on disability and sexuality. See, for example, De Boer (2015), McRuer and Mollow (2012), Rembis (2009), Shakespeare, Gillespie-Sells, and Davies (1996), Shuttleworth and Sanders (2010), Tepper (2000), Waxman and Finger (1989) and Waxman (1994).
- 4. See http://www.touchingbase.org/ (accessed June 21, 2015).
- 5. See also Kulick and Rydström (2015) for a discussion on how the context of decriminalization can aid in the erotic lives of disabled people.
- 6. The focus on disabled people as clients also tends to be a focus on men as clients, although more recent research marks women as clients as well (for example, see Kulick and Rydström 2015).
- 7. This is a fraught terrain, however, as any discussion of violence or infection in relation to sex work must remain highly attuned to the ways in which these tropes play important roles in stigmatizing sex work and workers as the 'vectors of disease', often in ways that fundamentally misrepresent either the scope or source of these problems. Indeed, contemporary panics over sexuality, disability, and HIV need to be understood in relation to past (and very dangerous) panics around syphilis that led to passage of the Contagious Diseases Acts in late-nineteenthcentury England (McRuer 2010), as well as to more recent mandatory testing of sex workers for HIV and other sexually transmitted infections as enforced by some state governments.
- 8. See http://easecanada.org (accessed June 21, 2015).
- 9. See http://www.sensualsolutions.ca (accessed June 21, 2015).
- 10. See http://femmegimp.org (accessed June 21, 2015).
- 11. See http://www.krutchfilm.com/ (accessed June 21, 2015).



## **Disclosure statement**

No potential conflict of interest was reported by the authors.

#### References

- Abel, Gillian M., Lisa J. Fitzgerald, and Cheryl Brunton. 2009. "The Impact of Decriminalisation on the Number of Sex Workers in New Zealand." *Journal of Social Policy* 38 (3): 515–531.
- Allinott, Shari, Boer Judith, Naomi Brunemeyer, D. J. Rielle Capler, Cristen Gleeson, Kerry Jacox, et al. 2004. *Voices for Dignity: Call to End the Harms Caused by Canada's Sex Trade Laws*. Research Report. Vancouver: Pivot Legal Society.
- Atchison, Chris. 2010. Report of the Preliminary Findings for Johns' Voice: A Study of Adult Canadian Sex Buyers. http://www.johnsvoice.ca/
- Bahner, Julia. 2015. "Sexual Professionalism: For Whom? The Case of Sexual Facilitation in Swedish Personal Assistance Services." *Disability & Society* 30 (5): 788–801. doi:10.1080/09687599.2015.10 21761.
- Barnett, Tim. 2000. Prostitution Reform Bill. First reading speech presented to the legislature, Wellington, October 11.
- Bell, Chris. 2012. "I'm Not the Man I Used to Be: Sex, HIV, and Cultural Responsibility." In *Sex and Disability*, edited by Robert McRuer and Anna Mollow, 208–228. Durham: Duke University Press.
- Betteridge, Glen. 2005. Sex, Work, Rights: Reforming Canadian Criminal Laws on Prostitution. Research Report. TorontoHIV/AIDS Legal Network.
- Bill C-36: The Protection of Communities and Exploited Persons Act, 2nd Session, 41st Parliament, 2014. http://www.parl.gc.ca/HousePublications/Publication.aspx?Language=E&Mode=1&DocId=6646338.
- Blanchfield, Mike. 2014. "Supreme Court Rolls Back Conservatives' Tough-On-Crime Time-Served Sentencing Law." *National Post*, April 11. http://news.nationalpost.com/2014/04/11/supreme-court-rolls-back-conservatives-tough-on-crime-time-served-sentencing-law/.
- Boutilier, Alex, and Tonda MacCharles. 2014. "Secret Poll Shows Canadians Deeply Divided on Prostitution Approach." *The Toronto Star.* July 16. http://www.thestar.com/news/canada/2014/07/16/secret\_poll\_shows\_canadians\_deeply\_divided\_on\_prostitution\_approach.html.
- Bronskill, Jim, and Bruce Cheadle. 2013. "New Rules Make For Massive Drop In Pardons." *The Globe and Mail*, January 11. http://www.theglobeandmail.com/news/world/new-rules-make-for-massive-drop-in-pardons/article7217712/.
- Brown, Chester. 2011. Paying for It: A Comic-Strip Memoir about Being a John. Montreal: Drawn & Quarterly.
- Bruckert, Chris, and Tuulia Law. 2013. *Beyond Pimps, Procurers and Parasites: Mapping Third Parties in the Incall/Outcall Sex Industry*. Ontario: Ottawa.
- Bucken-Knapp, Gregg, and Johan Karlsson Schaffer. 2010. "Why Norway Banned the Purchase of Sexual Services: Ideas and Prostitution Policy." Paper presented at the Swedish Political Science Association's Annual Meeting, Gothenburg, September 30–October 2.
- Canada (Attorney General) V. Bedford, 2013 SCC 72, [2013] 3 S.C.R. 1101
- Canadian Bar Association. 2014. Bill C-36, Protection of Communities and Exploited Persons Act (October 2014). www.cba.org
- Canadian HIV/AIDS Legal Network. 2014. Brief to the House of Commons Standing Committee on Justice and Human Rights regarding Its Study of Bill C-36,the Protection of Communities and Exploited Persons Act (June 2014). www.aidslaw.ca
- Cederberg, I. W. 2004. *Prostitution in Sweden 2003: Knowledge, Beliefs and Attitudes of Key Informants* No. 2. Sweden: Government of Sweden.
- Childs, Mary, Sarah Ciarrocchi, Cristen Gleeson, John Lowman, Katrina Pacey, Francois Paradis, et al. 2006. Beyond Decriminalization: Sex Work, Human Rights and a New Framework for Law Reform. Research Report. Vancouver, BC: Pivot Legal Society.
- Chu, Sandra Ka Hon, and Catherine Healy. 2014. "The New Zealand Sex-Work Model." *Ottawa Citizen*, March 15. http://www.ottawacitizen.com/opinion/op-ed/Zealand+work+model/9623498/story. html.



Clare, Eli. 1999. Exile and Pride: Disability, Queerness and Liberation. Cambridge, MA: South End Press. Criminal Code. 1985. RSC 1985, c C-46, s 210-213. Ottawa: Parliament of Canada.

Currie, Nora, and Kara Gillies. 2006. Bound by Law: How Canada's Protectionist Public Policies in the Areas of Both Rape and Prostitution Limit Women's Choices, Agency and Activities. Report funded by Status of Women Canada, Unpublished manuscript.

DAWN-RAFH Canada. 2014. "Myths about People with Disabilities and Sexuality Should Not Be Used to Support Legalization of Prostitution." http://www.dawncanada.net/en-news/myths-about-people-with-disabilities-and-sexuality-should-not/.

De Boer, Tracy. 2015. "Disability and Sexual Inclusion." *Hypatia* 30 (1): 66–81. doi:10.1111/hypa.12118. Den Tandt, Michael. 2014. "Tories Make a Hash of New Prostitution Bill." *Montreal Gazette*, June 6. http://www.montrealgazette.com/life/Tandt+Tories+make+hash+prostitution+bill/9910953/story.html.

Department of Justice Canada. 2014. *Online Public Consultation on Prostitution-Related Offences in Canada Final Results*. Ottawa: Department of Justice Canada. http://www.justice.gc.ca/eng/rp-pr/other-autre/rr14\_09/rr14\_09.pdf.

Ekberg, Gunilla. 2004. "The Swedish Law That Prohibits the Purchase of Sexual Services." *Violence against Women* 10 (10): 1187–1218.

Erickson, Loree. 2007. "Revealing Femmegimp: A Sex-Positive Reflection on Sites of Shame as Sites of Resistance for People with Disabilities." *Atlantis* 31 (2): 42–52.

Eriksson, Johannes. 2005. "The 'Swedish Model' – Arguments, Consequences." http://www.glow-boell. de/media/de/txt\_rubrik\_2/160305LLVortrag\_Eriksson.pdf.

Finger, Anne. 1992. "Forbidden Fruit: Why Shouldn't Disabled People Have Sex or Become Parents?" New Internationalist, July 5.

Flanagan, Tom. 2014. "The Prostitution Bill is a Bizarre Work of Moral Panic." *The Globe and Mail*, June 20. http://www.theglobeandmail.com/globe-debate/prostitution-bill-has-the-makings-of-another-moral-panic/article19256534/.

Fletcher, Tor. 2013. "Trans Sex Workers: Negotiating Sex, Gender, and Non-Normative Desire." In *Selling Sex: Experience, Advocacy, and Research on Sex Work in Canada*, edited by Emily van der Meulen, Elya M. Durisin and Victoria Love, 65–73. Vancouver: University of British Columbia Press.

Fritsch, Kelly. 2010. "Intimate Assemblages: Disability, Intercorporeality, and the Labour of Attendant Care." *Critical Disability Discourse* 2: 1–14.

Galloway, Gloria. 2014. "Harper's Pick for New Minister Unlikely to Inflame Science Community." *The Globe and Mail*, March 19. http://www.theglobeandmail.com/news/politics/harpers-pick-for-new-minister-unlikely-to-inflame-science-community/article17574270/.

Gender and Sexual Health Initiative. 2014. "Open Letter Calling for Decriminalization of Sex Work in Canada and Opposition to Criminalizing the Purchase of Sex." http://www.gshi.cfenet.ubc.ca/openletter.

Gender, Violence and Health. 2014. *Bill C-36 and the Views of People Involved in the Canadian Sex Industry: Summary of the Legislation & Our Study*, June 20. www.understandingsexwork.com.

Gillies, Kara. 2013. "A Wolf in Sheep's Clothing: Canadian Anti-Pimping Law and How It Harms Sex Workers." In *Selling Sex: Experience, Advocacy, and Research on Sex Work in Canada*, edited by Emily van der Meulen, Elya M. Durisin and Victoria Love, 269–278. Vancouver: University of British Columbia Press.

Government of Norway. 2004. *Purchasing Sexual Services in Sweden and the Netherlands: Legal Regulation and Experiences*. Norway: Ministry of Justice and the Police.

Hanass-Hancock, Jill, and Stephanie A. Nixon. 2009. "The Fields of HIV and Disability: Past, Present, and Future." *Journal of the International AIDS Society* 12 (28): 1–14.

Heynen, Robert. 2015. *Degeneration and Revolution: Radical Cultural Politics and the Body in Weimar Germany*. Leiden: Brill.

Hughes, Jula, Vanessa MacDonnell, and Karen Pearlston. 2014. "Explaining the Appeal of Asymmetrical Criminalization: Options, Bedford, and the Role of Legal Professionals". Toronto: The Institute for Feminist Legal Studies at Osgoode. http://ifls.osgoode.yorku.ca/2014/02/explaining-the-appeal-of-asymmetrical-criminalization-jula-hughes-unb-vanessa-macdonnell-ottawa-karen-pearlston-unb-on-options-bedford-and-the-role-of-legal-professionals/.



Human Rights Watch. 2014. "Prostitution Bill a Step in the Wrong Direction." *Human Rights Watch*, June 18. http://www.hrw.org/news/2014/06/18/canadas-prostitution-bill-step-wrong-direction

Ivison, John. 2014a. "Flawed Report Could Be Basis for Tories' New Prostitution Law." *National Post*, March 20. http://fullcomment.nationalpost.com/2014/03/20/john-ivison-flawed-report-could-be-basis-for-tories-new-prostitution-law/.

Ivison, John. 2014b. "Peter MacKay's Prostitution Law a Failure on All Counts." *National Post*, June 4. http://fullcomment.nationalpost.com/2014/06/04/john-ivison-peter-mackays-prostitution-law-a-failure-on-allcounts/.

Jaffer, Mobina. 2012. "Young Criminals Need TLC, Not Tough-On-Crime." *The Huffington Post*, August 9. http://www.huffingtonpost.ca/senator-mobina-jaffer/youth-crime-canada\_b\_1760759.html.

Jordan, Jan. 2005. *The Sex Industry in New Zealand: A Literature Review*. Wellington: Ministry of Justice. Khan, Ummni. 2015. "Johns' in the Spotlight: Anti-Prostitution Efforts and the Surveillance of Clients." *Canadian Journal of Law and Society* 30 (1): 9–29.

*Krutch.* Biography. Directed by Clark Matthews. 2013. United States. http://krutchfilm.com/about.php. Kulick, Don. 2005. "Four Hundred Thousand Swedish Perverts." *GLQ: A Journal of Lesbian and Gay Studies* 11 (2): 205–235.

Kulick, Don, and Jens Rydström. 2015. Loneliness and Its opposite: Sex, Disability, and the Ethics of Engagement. Durham: Duke University Press.

Lazatin, Emily. 2014. "Vancouver Service Helps People with Disabilities Have Better Sex Lives." *The Huffington Post B.C.*, October 30. http://www.huffingtonpost.ca/2014/10/30/sex-disabled-people-escort-vancouver\_n\_6077972.html?1414700636&utm\_hp\_ref=canada-british-columb.

Levy, Jay, and Pye Jakobsson. 2014. "Sweden's Abolitionist Discourse and Law: Effects on the Dynamics of Swedish Sex Work and on the Lives of Sweden's Sex Workers." *Criminology & Criminal Justice* 14 (5): 593–607.

Liddiard, Kirsty. 2013. "Sex and Disability." *Current Magazine – Spina Bifida and Hydrocephalous Association of Ontario*. Spring/Summer: 18–20.

Liddiard, Kirsty. 2014. "I Never Felt like She Was Just Doing It for the Money': Disabled Men's Intimate (Gendered) Realities of Purchasing Sexual Pleasure and Intimacy." Sexualities 17 (7): 837–855.

Linnitt, Carol. 2013. "Harper's Attack on Science: No Science, No Evidence, No Truth, No Democracy." *Academic Matters the Journal of Higher Education*. http://www.academicmatters.ca/2013/05/harpers-attack-on-science-no-science-no-evidence-no-truth-no-democracy/#sthash.fZNg9HkY.dpuf.

Lowman, John, and Chris Atchison. 2006. "Men Who Buy Sex: A Survey in the Greater Vancouver Regional District." Canadian Review of Sociology and Anthropology 43 (3): 281-296.

MacPartland, Ben. 2014. "French Plan to Fine Sex-Worker Clients in Doubt" *The Local*. 9 July. http://www.thelocal.fr/20140709/prostitution-france-law-clients-prostitutes-sex-workers.

Mas, Susana. 2014. "Prostitution Bill Would Make It Illegal to Buy, Sell Sex in Public." *CBC*, June 4. http://www.cbc.ca/news/politics/prostitution-bill-would-make-it-illegal-to-buy-sell-sex-in-public-1.2664683.

McRuer, Robert. 2010. "Disabling Sex: Notes for a Crip Theory of Sexuality." GLQ: A Journal of Lesbian and Gay Studies 17 (1): 107–117.

McRuer, Robert, and Anna Mollow, eds. 2012. Sex and Disability. Durham: Duke University Press. Merlan, Anna. 2015. "They Made It into a Joke': A Q&A with a Brain-Injured Dominatrix." Jezebel, March 11. http://jezebel.com/they-made-it-into-a-joke-a-q-a-with-a-brain-injured-do-1689731004.

Merteuil, Morgane. 2015. "Sex Work against Work." Viewpoint Magazine, October 31. https://viewpointmag.com/2015/10/31/sex-work-against-work/.

van der Meulen, Emily. 2010. "Illegal Lives, Loves, and Work: How the Criminalization of Procuring Affects Sex Workers in Canada." Wagadu: A Journal of Transnational Women's and Gender Studies 8: 217–240. van der Meulen, Emily, Elya M. Durisin, and Victoria Love, eds. 2013. Selling Sex: Experience, Advocacy,

and Research on Sex Work in Canada. Vancouver: University of British Columbia Press.

van der Meulen, Emily, Elya M. Durisin, Victoria Love, Joyce Arthur, Cheryl Auger, Steven Bittle, Jenn Clamen, et al. 2014. "All Sex Workers Will Be Harmed by Bill C-36." Rabble.Ca. July 11. http://rabble.ca/news/2014/07/all-sex-workers-will-be-harmed-bill-c-36-yesallsexworkers.

van der Meulen, Emily, and Mariana Valverde. 2013. "Beyond the Criminal Code: Municipal Licensing and Zoning Bylaws." Selling Sex: Experience, Advocacy, and Research on Sex Work in Canada edited by



Emily van der Meulen, Elya M. Durisin, and Victoria Love, 314–322. Vancouver: University of British Columbia Press.

Moore, Leory. 2014. "Droolilicious." In *Criptiques*, edited by Caitlyn Wood, 25–26. Brooklyn, NY: May Day Publishing.

Morris, Jenny. 1989. Able Lives: Women's Experience of Paralysis. London: The Women's Press.

Namaste, Viviane. 2000. Invisible Lives: The Erasure of Transsexual and Transgendered People. Chicago, IL: University of Chicago Press.

New Zealand Government. 2004. Sex Industry – A Guide to Occupational Health and Safety in the New Zealand. Wellington: Department of Labour's Occupational Safety and Health Service.

New Zealand Government. 2008. Report of the Prostitution Law Review Committee on the Operation of the Prostitution Reform Act 2003. Wellington: Ministry of Justice. http://www.justice.govt.nz/policy/commercial-property-and-regulatory/prostitution/prostitution-law-review-committee/publications/plrc-report/documents/report.pdf.

Nightingale, Tom. 2012. "Call to Legalise Sex Workers for People with Disability." *ABC News*, March 27. http://www.abc.net.au/news/2012-03-27/call-to-legalise-sex-workers-for-people-with-disability/3915538.

O'Brien, Mark. 1990. "On Seeing a Sex Surrogate." *The Sun Magazine*. http://thesunmagazine.org/issues/174/on\_seeing\_a\_sex\_surrogate.

O'Brien, Kelly, Ahmed Bayoumi, Carol Strike, Nancy Young, and Aileen Davis. 2008. "Exploring Disability from the Perspective of Adults Living with HIV/AIDS: Development of a Conceptual Framework." *Health and Quality of Life Outcomes* 6: 76. doi:10.1186/1477-7525-6-76.

Ostergren, Petra. 2004. "Sex Workers Critique of Swedish Prostitution Policy." Online Discussion Board, February 6. http://www.petraostergren.com/content/view/44/108/.

Pauley, Nigel. 2015. "Jodie Marsh Meets the Women Who Pay for Sex but Can't Find a Single British Woman to Admit It." *Mirror*, March 18. http://www.mirror.co.uk/tv/tv-news/jodie-marsh-meets-women-who-5336522.

Perrin, Benjamin. 2010. *Invisible Chains: Canada's Underground World of Human Trafficking*. Toronto: Viking Canada.

Perrin, Benjamin. 2014. Oldest Profession or Oldest Oppression? Addressing Prostitution after the Supreme Court of Canada Decision in Canada V. Bedford. Ottawa: A Macdonald-Laurier Institute. http://www.macdonaldlaurier.ca/files/pdf/MLIPerrinPaper01-14-final-Web-Ready.pdf.

Pivot Legal Society and Downtown Eastside Sex Workers United Against Violence. 2014. *Brief to the Standing Committee on Justice and Human Rights on Bill C-36: An Act to Amend the Criminal Code in Response to the Supreme Court of Canada Decision in Attorney General of Canada V. Bedford and to Make Consequential Amendments to Other Acts, 2nd Session, 41st Parliament, 2014. Joint Submission.* 

Platt, Mary Frances. 1996. "Oxygenated Babe." In *Pushing the Limits: Disabled Dykes Produce Culture*, edited by Shelley Tremain, 152–153. Toronto: Women's Press.

POWER (Prostitutes of Ottawa-Gatineau Work, Educate and Resist). 2014. *Brief Submitted to the Standing Committee on Justice and Human Rights on the Protection of Communities and Exploited Persons Act.* www.powerottawa.ca

Redwood, River. 2013. "Myths and Realities of Male Sex Work: A Personal Perspective." In *Selling Sex: Experience, Advocacy, and Research on Sex Work in Canada*, edited by Emily van der Meulen, Elya M. Durisin and Victoria Love, 45–57. Vancouver: University of British Columbia Press.

Rembis, Michael A. 2009. "Beyond the Binary: Rethinking the Social Model of Disabled Sexuality." *Sexuality and Disability* 28 (1): 51–60. doi:10.1007/s11195-009-9133-0.

Rosenbaum, Talli, Ronit Aloni, and Rafi Heruti. 2013. "Surrogate Partner Therapy: Ethical Considerations in Sexual Medicine." *The Journal of Sexual Medicine* 11 (2): 321–329.

Sambo, Rosinha. 2001. "The Situation of Sex Workers in Sweden." Paper presented at the Taipei Sex Worker Conference, TaiPei, no date. http://www.bayswan.org/swed/rosswed.html.

Sanders, Teela. 2006. "Female Sex Workers as Health Educators with Men Who Buy Sex: Utilising Narratives of Rationalisations." Social Science & Medicine 62: 2434–2444.

Sanders, Teela. 2007. "The Politics of Sexual Citizenship: Commercial Sex and Disability." *Disability & Society* 22 (5): 439–455.

Scarlet Road. Documentary. Directed by Catherine Scott. 2011. Australia: Paradigm Pictures.



- Schriempf, Alexa. 2001. "(Re)Fusing the Amputated Body: An Interactionist Bridge for Feminism and Disability." *Hypatia* 16 (4): 53–79.
- Shakespeare, Tom. 1999. "The Sexual Politics of Disabled Masculinity." *Sexuality and Disability* 17 (1): 53–64.
- Shakespeare, Tom. 2000. "Disabled Sexuality: Toward Rights and Recognition." *Sexuality and Disability* 18 (3): 159–166.
- Shakespeare, Tom, Kath Gillespie-Sells, and Dominic Davies. 1996. Sexual Politics of Disability: Untold Desires. London: Casell.
- Shannon, Kate, Chris Bruckert, and Frances Shaver. 2014. "Canada Must Set Sex Workers Free." *National Post*, April 7. http://fullcomment.nationalpost.com/2014/04/07/shannon-bruckert-shaver-canadamust-set-sex-workers-free/.
- Shildrick, Margrit. 2007. "Contested Pleasures: The Sociopolitical Economy of Disability and Sexuality." Sexuality Research and Social Policy 4 (1): 53–66.
- Shuttleworth, Russell. 2014. "Conceptualising Disabled Sexual Subjectivity." In *The Politics or Recognition and Social Justice: Transforming Subjectivities and New Forms of Resistance*, edited by Maria Pallotta-Chiarolli and Bob Pease, 77–90. New York, NY: Routledge.
- Shuttleworth, Russell, and Linda Mona. 2002. "Disability and Sexuality: Toward a Focus on Sexual Access." *Disability Studies Quarterly* 22(4): http://dsq-sds.org/article/view/368/483.
- Shuttleworth, Russell, and Teela Sanders, eds. 2010. Sex and Disability. Politics, Identity and Access. Leeds: The Disability Press.
- Simon, Caty. 2015. "Having the Option: Alissa Afonina/Sasha Mizaree on Her Case and Being a Disabled Sex Worker." *Tits and Sass*. http://titsandsass.com/having-the-option-alissa-afonina-on-her-case-and-being-a-disabled-sex-worker/.
- Sinha, Kounteya. 2014. "Historic Day as European Union Legalizes Selling Sex but Criminalizes Buying It." *The times of India*, February 26. http://timesofindia.indiatimes.com/world/uk/Historic-day-as-European-Union-legalizes-selling-sex-but-criminalizes-buying-it/articleshow/31059284.cms.
- Smith, Joy. 2014a. *The Tipping Point: Tackling the Demand for Prostituted/Trafficked Women and Youth*. http://www.wunrn.com/pdf/tipping.pdf.
- Smith, Joy. 2014b. "Prostitution Isn't a Nuisance, It's Violence against Women." *The Huffington Post*, February 13. http://www.huffingtonpost.ca/joy-smith-mp/canada-prostitution-law\_b\_4782305. html
- Stone, Laura. 2014. "Tory Government Received 30,000 Responses to Prostitution Law Consultations." *Global News*, May 15. http://globalnews.ca/news/1334261/tory-government-received-30000-responses-to-prostitution-law-consultations/.
- Swedish Institute. 2010. Selected Extracts of the Swedish Government Report, the Ban against the Purchase of Sexual Services: An Evaluation 1999-2008 in Sweden 1999-2008. Translated by Jennifer Evans and Mireille L. Key. http://www.government.se/content/1/c6/15/14/88/0e51eb7 f.pdf.
- Tepper, Mitchell S. 2000. "Sexuality and Disability: The Missing Discourse of Pleasure." Sexuality and Disability 18 (4): 283–290.
- The Lancet. 2014. "HIV and Sex Workers Series." The Lancet, July 24. http://www.thelancet.com/series/HIV-and-sex-workers.
- The Sessions. Motion picture. Directed by Ben Lewin. 2012. United States: Fox Searchlight Pictures.
- Townsend, Thomas, and Bob Kunimoto. 2009. *Capacity, Collaboration and Culture: The Future of the Policy Research Function in the Government of Canada*. http://www.horizons.gc.ca/sites/default/files/Publication-alt-format/2009-0010-eng.pdf.
- UNAIDS. 2014. *The Gap Report*. http://www.unaids.org/en/resources/documents/2014/20140716\_UNAIDS\_gap\_report.
- Urback, Robyn. 2014 "Peter Mackay Hopes Bill C-36 Will Eliminate Prostitution in Canada. Good Luck with That." *National Post*, July 8. http://fullcomment.nationalpost.com/2014/07/08/robyn-urback-peter-mackay-hopes-bill-c-36-will-eliminate-prostitution-in-canada-good-luck-with-that/
- Walby, Kevin. 2012. *Touching Encounters: Sex, Work, and Male-for-Male Internet Escorting*. Chicago, IL: University of Chicago Press.



Waxman, Barbara. 1994. "It's Time to Politicize Our Sexual Repression." In The Ragged Edge: The Disability Experience from the Pages of the First Fifteen Years of the Disability Rag, edited by Shaw B. Louisville, 82-87. The Advocado Press.

Waxman, Barbara, and Anne Finger. 1989. "The Politics of Sex and Disability." Disability Studies Quarterly 9 (3): 1-5.

Weitzer, Ronald. 2009. "Sociology of Sex Work." Annual Review of Sociology 35: 213–234.

Wilkerson, Abby. 2011. "Disability, Sex Radicalism and Political Agency." In Feminist Disability Studies, edited by Kim Q. Hall, 193–217. Bloomington: Indiana University Press.

Willsher, Kim. 2013. "French MPs Vote to Impose Fines on Prostitutes' Customers." The Guardian, December 1. http://www.theguardian.com/world/2013/dec/01/french-mps-finesprostitutes-customers.

Wotten, Rachel, and Saul Isbister. 2010. "A Sex Worker Perspective on Working with Clients with a Disability and the Development of Touching Base Inc." In Sex & Disability: Politics, Identity and Access, edited by Russell Shuttleworth and Teela Sanders, 155-178. Leeds: The Disability Press.